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MINUTES


MAY 31, 2006
 MISSION BLUE CENTER, 475 MISSION BLUE DRIVE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:45 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Fire Chief Myer, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Acknowledge receipt of City of Brisbane Annual Budget for FY 2006-2007


B.
Acknowledge receipt of Guadalupe Valley Municipal Improvement District Budget for FY 2006-2007


C.
Acknowledge receipt of Brisbane Redevelopment Agency Budget for FY 2006-2007

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to acknowledge receipt of the FY 2006-2007 budgets for the City of Brisbane, Guadalupe Valley Municipal Improvement District, and Brisbane Redevelopment Agency.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

BUDGET STUDY SESSION

A. Budget Overview

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the budget for 2006-2007 calls for restoring services back to pre-recession levels, including unfreezing the Public Maintenance Worker II and ¾ time Teen Coordinator positions, adding back and upgrading a frozen police officer position to Detective, reinstituting the annual citizens survey, and bringing employees back to median pay over the next two years.  He noted the City will be completing its records management system conversion and beginning to replace and repair infrastructure.  Mr. Schillinger stated that the staff anticipates beginning the City Hall remodel project, replacing four Public Works vehicles, replacing police radios, and repairing and rehabilitating aspects of the fire station, Community Center, and Marina.

Mr. Schillinger advised that funds are being allocated for City co-sponsored events, senior activities, permanent bleachers at Brisbane Elementary School, purchase of a poster printer/laminator, upgrading the Community Development Technician position to Assistant Planner and hiring a new half-time Technician, celebrations of the 10th anniversary of the Community Park and the 45th anniversary of the City, increasing capital improvement expenses for the emergency operations center and street repair and maintenance, addition of 16 hours at the Fire Department for the Office Assistant, and hiring a new year-round intern.

Mr. Schillinger noted that the City anticipates using approximately $350,000 of reserves to balance the General Fund budget.  He clarified that this entire amount might not be necessary if staff positions remain vacant for some of the year and if departmental expenses are reduced.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed the budget document.  He said the beginning section includes the City Council’s mission statement and goals, an organizational chart, and the City Manager’s transmittal letter.  He noted that the departmental budgets identify the specific City Council goals related to each program and activity.

Mr. Schillinger described the process through which each year’s budget is developed.  He said the City Council provides direction on objectives for the upcoming year, the Department of Finance projects revenues and expenses, and the City Manager issues guidelines for departmental budgets.  He noted the draft departmental budgets are submitted to the Finance Department and then forwarded to the City Manager for review and finalization before the budget is presented to the City Council.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed the budget assumptions.  He projected that sales tax revenues will increase 3 percent, property tax revenues will increase 6.5 percent, and transient occupancy tax revenues are based on an 80 percent occupancy rate.  He said he expected approximately $96,000 in departmental savings.  He estimated that City fee revenues, excluding water and sewer, will increase about 3 percent, based on last year’s inflation rate.    

On the expense side, Mr. Schillinger stated that staff salaries will increase 3 percent, and individual positions will be brought to a median level.  He indicated the City will be selling a pension obligation bond, which will lower the annual PERS payment for each of the next three years.  He noted the budget assumes increases in health insurance, liability insurance, and workers’ compensation insurance.  Mr. Schillinger said the 2006-07 budget includes capital improvement funds for the third year of the pavement maintenance program, the emergency operations center, City corporation yard improvements, and street crossing modifications for the Crocker Park recreational trail.

Mr. Schillinger projected that General Fund revenues for 2006-07 will be $12,207,482, and expenses will be $12,565,681.  He displayed a chart showing the differences between projected and actual General Fund balances, revenues, and expenses since 1998.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed City revenues and expenditures in more detail.  He showed pie charts illustrating the percentages of revenues from each source and the breakdown of expenditures for City departments and other expense items.  He noted the City spends approximately 38 percent of its money on salaries, 13 percent for benefits, 42 percent for services and supplies, and 7 percent for capital outlay items.  In terms of the General Fund, Mr. Schillinger said that 39 percent of revenues come from sales taxes, 19 percent comes from property taxes, and 22 percent is from other revenue.  He pointed out that police and fire services account for 49 percent of General Fund expenditures.

Mr. Schillinger described major changes in the 2006-07 budget.  He said the City’s property tax revenues will be increasing because no ERAF funds will be taken by the state this year.  He noted staff salaries will increase by $500,000 because of inflation, negotiated increases, and new staff positions.  Benefit expenditures will decrease by $125,000, and supplies and services will increase by $203,000.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed and explained the proposed increases in departmental budgets.  He noted the City Council asked the staff to project impacts of across-the-board budget cuts on City programs and services, and he presented a series of slides showing possible reductions in expenditures for the Parks and Recreation Department, school contributions, City facilities and services, staffing, administration, maintenance, youth activities, senior activities, special events, teen programs, and aquatics.  

Mr. Schillinger discussed ways City revenues could increase, including increases in property taxes for new developments, imposing a parcel tax if approved by voters, increasing business license fees, attracting new businesses to Brisbane, and increasing sales taxes.

Mayor Bologoff asked Mr. Schillinger to provide Councilmembers with hard copies of his presentation slides.  

CM Waldo asked for more information about the City’s contributions to local schools.  Mr. Schillinger said the City contributes $62,000 to $65,000 to Jefferson Union High School District and about $23,000 to $25,000 to Brisbane Elementary School.  He noted the City also sponsors a number of programs with BES and rents space for after-school programs.  He drew attention to the youth section of the Parks and Recreation Department’s budget for a breakdown of those expenditures.


B.
Department of Public Works Budget and Capital Improvement Plan

Director of Public Works/City Engineer Breault reviewed highlights of the proposed budget for the Public Works Department and the City’s Capital Improvement Plan.  He described the job responsibilities for the staff positions in each division of the department.  He noted many of the maintenance items deferred from past years will be addressed with the addition of the new maintenance worker.

Mr. Breault reported that the Public Works Department will accomplish all of its goals and objectives for 2005-06.  He reviewed goals and objectives for the coming year.  He said proposed new programs and activities include electronic submittal of plans and documents, reorganizing and upgrading the City’s emergency services, street and storm drain improvements, reforestation, developing a traffic collision map, and creating Citywide pedestrian route maps.

Mayor Bologoff asked if the pedestrian route maps will be coordinated with the trails map currently being developed by the PB&R Commission and Mountain Watch.  Mr. Breault said the maps will be fully integrated.  He noted trails in town often begin where pedestrian routes end.

Mr. Breault discussed buildings and grounds, irrigation, parks maintenance, turf and landscape, and training activities.  He said the department will be looking at ways to conserve energy for the Sierra Point Lighting and Landscaping District without jeopardizing safety.  He noted water conservation will be another important goal at Sierra Point.  He added that monitoring construction at the Northeast Ridge is another ongoing activity.

Mr. Breault reviewed the goals and programs proposed for the City’s water, sewer, and stormwater systems.  He noted state and federal laws are becoming more stringent, so the department will need to focus more effort on upgrades to make sure the City’s systems comply. 

CM Conway observed that the performance measures for water sampling indicate actual results are higher than some of the goals, and he expressed concern about lowering standards.  Mr. Breault said 95 percent was chosen as a realistic goal; he noted there can be sampling errors and occasional differences.  He assured the City Council that the department will continue to strive for 100 percent.

Mayor Bologoff noted there is an $8,000 discrepancy between the revenues expected from the Sierra Point Lighting and Landscape District and the expenditures.  He said he thought the district was supposed to be self-sufficient.  Mr. Schillinger responded that over 50 percent of the affected voters need to approve a rate increase, and he questioned whether it would be worth pursuing a rate increase for the $8,000.  He suggested waiting until the gap is more significant.

CM Conway asked what kind of trees will be planted as part of the department’s reforestation efforts.  Mr. Breault said the City has two lists of acceptable street trees.  He noted that some street trees have been planted in areas where they have insufficient space to grow, resulting in damage to sidewalks.  He advised that possible remedies include using special soil mixes for street trees, regular trimming, removing overgrown trees, and replacing them with more suitable species.

As a permanent solution, CM Conway recommended choosing smaller trees that are green year-round rather than trees with seasonal foliage.  Mr. Breault said he would be happy to replace the existing trees if the City Council approves funding for that purpose.  CM Waldo expressed support for CM Conway’s suggestion.  He also advocated systematic removal of all eucalyptus trees.

CM Barnes commented that improving transportation, making sure sidewalks are safe, and tackling deferred maintenance projects are probably more important priorities for Brisbane than replacing street trees.  He noted the staff is already stretched thin, and he expressed concern about taking on this new task.  He recommended continuing to trim and maintain the existing trees as necessary.

CM Conway suggested asking the PB&R Commission to revisit the types of street trees on the lists.

Mr. Breault reviewed the department’s vehicle replacement schedule and the criteria for determining when vehicles need to be replaced.  Mr. Schillinger advised that the City will begin setting aside funds each year as a reserve for vehicle replacement.

Mr. Breault said the 2006-07 budget includes funds for four capital improvement projects.  He showed a prioritized ranking of projects, noting those designated “A” will be tackled within the next year, “B” projects will be done within five years, “C” are less urgent, and “D” projects will require an influx of funds from developer contributions.  Mr. Breault advised that the four capital improvement projects proposed for next year include pavement maintenance, interim improvements for the City corporation yard, upgrades to the emergency operations center and emergency preparedness supplies, and street crossing modifications for the new Crocker Park recreational trail.  

CM Conway asked when the remaining southbound Bayshore lanes will be repaved.  Mr. Breault said the work will be completed as funds become available.  He noted that in the meantime, the staff will develop plans for three phased projects along Bayshore so they will be ready to proceed.  

CM Conway commented on the poor quality of the paving work done on Guadalupe Canyon Parkway.  Mr. Breault agreed.  He said PG&E’s paving contractor submitted a proposal last week for grinding down the rough spots.  He added that PG&E has already energized the new transmission line before completing all of the required mitigation measures.  He noted the staff will continue to pressure PG&E and ask the San Francisco PUC to enforce compliance.

Councilmembers asked questions about specific line items in the department’s budget, and Mr. Breault and Mr. Schillinger provided detailed explanations of those amounts.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Breault for his presentation.


C.
Redevelopment Agency Budget, City Manager’s Department Budget, City Council Budget

Assistant to the City Manager Smith starting by reviewing the goals and objectives for the City Manager’s Department.  He said the City plans to install a fiberoptic line to City Hall that will replace existing DSL lines and facilitate connections to the City’s Website from other locations in Brisbane.  He noted the FY 2006-07 budget includes funds for an annual citizen survey to gauge levels of satisfaction with City services, extra library hours, and maintenance and supplies.

Mr. Smith discussed objectives for the City’s affordable housing programs.  He said planned activities include solicitation of proposals for rehabilitation of an existing apartment building in downtown Brisbane for very low-income residents, expanding or changing the first-time homebuyer program, and conducting a fiscal analysis of the Baylands development proposal.  Mr. Smith advised that the City’s affordable housing fund balance is currently about $2 million, which can be leveraged to fund projects of $5 million or $6 million.  He added that the 20 percent set-aside produces about $700,000 to $800,000 per year for the affordable housing fund.

Mr. Smith noted the City plans to develop a green building ordinance, update the General Plan, and provide more funds for co-sponsored events and cultural activities.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Smith for his presentation.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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